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Reno-Sparks Indian Col-

ony’s (RSIC) most re-

nowned Tribal Chairman 

of 32 years, Arlan D. 

Melendez; the basketball 

star who wanted to open a 

hotdog stand to fundraise 

for his All-Indian Men’s 

Basketball team called 

“Nevada Spirit” and was 

denied by tribal leadership in 1987, which then inspired his 

political career; has died. He was 77 years old.  

Melendez is the longest serving Tribal Chairman in Nevada 

and possibly the United States. He peacefully passed away on 

June 17th, 2025 surrounded by his family and loved ones in 

Reno, NV.  

Arlan D. Melendez, a Paiute Indian, served the Reno-Sparks 

Indian Colony for a total of 36 years, 32 years as Tribal 

Chairman. RSIC a federally recognized Tribal Government 

representing Paiute, Shoshone and Washoe tribal members; 

He was first elected to the Tribal Council in 1987 as the Trib-

al Council Treasurer. In 1990, Melendez was elected as Vice-

Chairman and in 1991, elected as Tribal Chairman. Melendez 

held 8 terms as the Tribal Chairman until his retirement in 

December 2023.  

“Our hearts are heavy as we share the news of Chairman Ar-

lan Melendez’s passing. Arlan was a beloved and cherished 

leader, role model and mentor to many,” Chairman Daryl D. 

Gardipe stated. “He truly was a servant to the people and to 

the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony. We will strive to honor his 

memory by living a life of integrity, showing love and kind-

ness to others and finding the joy in the simple things.”  

Chairman Melendez began his political career under the ad-

ministration of former Chairman of 21 years, Lance Astor. 

During a time when tribes were actively engaged in cultural 

preservation, land management, legal advocacy and efforts to 

strengthen self-governance, while continuing to face chal-

lenges related to historical injustices and ongoing issues re-

garding resource control and authority.  

In this era, the main focus for tribes across the nation were on 

the ongoing effects of the Indian Termination Policy and the 

subsequent push for tribal self-determination. Some tribes 

were still working to overcome the impacts of termination 

policies enacted in the mid-20th century, while others were 

actively engaged in asserting their rights and seeking greater 

autonomy. There was also a collective effort by tribes to re-

gain lost lands and resources.  

The 80’s saw the beginning of tribal gaming and diverse tribal 

economic development business plans to create a sustainable 

tribal economy for self-sustainability. It was an exciting time 

for tribes in Nevada.  

RSIC founded its police department, tribal court, head start 

facility, and utilities department to provide water and sewer 

services. Additionally, RSIC began its smoke shop franchise 

endeavor; they built the tribal gym and park for the communi-

ty; and the Tribal Council passed legislation to modernize 

their government processes.  

And in 1986, the year before Chairman Melendez was elect-

ed, RSIC purchased 1920 acres in Hungry Valley to build 

housing. With the vision to provide the opportunity to RSIC 

tribal members to revive traditional practices and more thor-

oughly educate the children about the environment that sup-

ported and sustained the Washoe, Paiute and Shoshone ances-

tors.  

Melendez continued the progress and vision of the tribal lead-

ers before him. Under Chairman Melendez’s leadership, the 

RSIC maintained a strong and fiscally sound government. 

With his guidance, RSIC took advantage of its location within 

an urban area to create a viable economic tax base, which al-

lowed the tribe to purchase land and attract business develop-

ment to the reservation.  

Furthermore, Melendez led the charge of the Nevada Native 

Nations Lands Act, H.R. 2455. President Barak Obama 

signed into law on October 7, 2016. This federal law trans-

ferred about 71,000 acres of land to six tribes in Nevada. The 

idea for this transfer commenced when Congressman Mark 

Amodei brought Indian Affairs Committee Chairman, Don 

Young to Nevada and the tribes discussed their need for more 

land. It took years of politicking to make this possible. RSIC 

was “landlocked” and they could not build any more houses 

on their original 20 acres. RSIC received 13,434 conjoining 

acreage to its Hungry Valley land base. Melendez believed 

housing was just one of the many benefits the transfer of land 

provides.  
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On March 25, 2025, RSIC broke ground on Phase I construction of a $12.3 million 25-Lot Housing Subdivision Project in Hungry 

Valley.  

Melendez also served as the President of the Colony Enterprise Authority, which oversaw the Three Nations Management Corpora-

tion; or cannabis operations.  

His leadership and experience helped Nevada Tribes collaborate with partners at the Federal, State, and Local levels. Chairman 

Melendez was appointed to the United States Commission on Civil Rights in 2005 and was specifically appointed by Senate Majori-

ty Leader, Harry Reid. He is only the second American Indian to ever serve on the Civil Rights Commission since it was founded in 

1957 by President Dwight Eisenhower. In 2010, Chairman Melendez was also appointed by Nevada Governor Brian Sandoval to the 

Nevada Gaming Policy Committee. In 2016, Nevada Governor Steve Sisolak appointed Chairman Melendez to the Cannabis Advi-

sory Committee.  

Chairman Melendez has held a number of national and local leadership roles throughout his career. He represented the Western Re-

gion as the Area Vice-President, three times, for the National Congress of American Indians (NCAI). He served as the Chair of the 

NCAI Taxation Subcommittee until his retirement and had a lifetime membership. In addition, Chairman Melendez served on the 

U.S. Secretary of Health and Human Services Tribal Advisory Committee (STAC) and the Contract Support Cost Committee as an 

advocate for Indian Health Care. He served on the Tribal Health Steering Committee for the Phoenix Area IHS area from 2011-

2019. Chairman Melendez is a past-President and Secretary/Treasurer of the Inter-Tribal Council of Nevada. He has also received a 

Lifetime Achievement award from the Native American Finance Officers Association (NAFOA). He received an American Indian 

Community Leader of the Year award from the Nevada Indian Commission, and the National Indian Health Service publicly hon-

ored Chairman Melendez for his significant contributions to their respective national organizations.  

He graduated from Truckee Meadows Community College and attended the University of Nevada Reno. Melendez is also an Armed 

Forces Veteran having served in the United States Marine Corp during the Vietnam War.  

Arlan is an icon in Indian Country. The Reno-Sparks Indian Colony has been blessed with a dependable and accountable leader who 

showed his people true balance in keeping traditional values; advocating for language & culture and the protection of land and water; 

while keeping Reno-Sparks Indian Colony progressive to provide a healthy economy for much needed services to tribal members & 

community.  

He exemplified every aspect of a Chief. He was a spiritual leader who symbolized wisdom, strength and guidance. He was a 

jokester; a selfless, family and god loving man. He consistently lived up to his promises and character, offering unwavering commit-

ment, reliability and loyalty.  

His leadership has set an example to be followed in the future and cherished by those who were fortunate enough to have experi-

enced it for themselves. His legacy will live on in the lives he’s influenced. His visionary and servitude style of leadership has prov-

en to enhance all aspects of the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony and tribes across Turtle Island (North America).  

“There is no greater evidence of progress than the building of friendships with all people” – Chairman Arlan D. Melendez.  

Chairman Arlan D. Melendez is survived by his wife Joyce, and children: Tonia George, Eric Fillmore-Melendez, Adrianna 

Gutierrez, Neiko Melendez and Clifford (Terri) Robinson and a loving legacy of grandchildren.  

“On behalf of the Arlan D. Melendez family, we’d like to express our utmost gratitude to our entire community for your unwavering 

support and prayers during this difficult time. Arlan was the rock of our family and our tribe. He loved you all.” – Joyce Melendez 

and Family.  

“Chairman Arlan Melendez will be remembered for his lifetime of service to his country, his state, and the people he cared deeply 

for in the communities around him. We can all learn from the example he left as a selfless leader, community builder, problem solv-

er, and above all a good friend, father, and husband. We were lucky to have such a bold and tireless champion of Nevada for so 

many successful years, and we will miss him, but his legacy will not be forgotten." – Congressman Mark Amodei.  

“As longtime Chairman, Arlan Melendez was committed to lifting up the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony, supporting friends and neigh-

bors across northern Nevada, and advocating for the rights of Tribal communities nationwide,” said Senator Jacky Rosen. “Over the 

years, I’ve had the pleasure of working closely with Chair Melendez — a strong, tireless, and passionate leader. My thoughts are 

with Arlan’s family, loved ones, and the many lives he has impacted.”  

“Arlan Melendez dedicated his life to the service of others. As Chairman of the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony, as a Marine Corps vet-

eran, and as a community leader, his work was an inspiration to all of us. As friends and family gather to celebrate his life, my con-

dolences are with Joyce and his family.” - Senator Catherine Cortez Masto.  

“Nevada mourns the loss of Chairman Arlan D. Melendez – a marine corps veteran, a dedicated leader, and a trailblazer for tribal 

sovereignty an economic progress. For 32 years, Chairman Melendez faithfully led the RSIC, guiding his community with strength, 

vision and heart. His impact will be felt for generations. Donna and I extend our deepest condolences to his wife Joyce, his children 
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and the entire RSIC community.” – Governor Joe Lombardo.  

“For 32 years, Chairman Melendez was a beloved and influential leader who led with kindness, empathy, and an unwavering sense 

of community. His leadership extended far beyond Northern Nevada as he was appointed in 2005 by Senate Majority Leader Harry 

Reid to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, where he championed the rights of federally recognized tribes across the country. 

Chairman Melendez led not just with vision, but with compassion and an abiding commitment to unity. He once said, “There is no 

greater evidence of progress than the building of friendships with all people.” That spirit of friendship and understanding defined his 

life’s work — and it’s a legacy we should all strive to carry forward.” – Brian Sandoval, President, University of Nevada, Reno.  

"Under Arlan Melendez's leadership, RSIC grew in sovereignty, visibility, and strength. Arlan was instrumental in building bridges 

between Native nations and local governments, and his legacy will continue to shape our region for generations to come,” Reno 

Mayor Hillary Schieve said. "I will deeply miss his friendship and will never forget the laughter we shared. On behalf of the City of 

Reno, we extend our heartfelt condolences to his family, friends, and the entire RSIC community." 

“I am saddened to hear about the passing of Arlan Melendez, former Reno-Sparks Indian Colony Chairman. Many of us here at the 

City of Sparks have worked closely with Arlan. For many years, we have collaborated on the Truckee River Operating Agreement 

(TROA), and most recently, celebrated the signing of an agreement between the City and the RSIC concerning the Truckee Mead-

ows Public Land Management Act. Arlan was a genuine advocate, was always honest and fair, and truly made a positive impact 

throughout our entire community. I was honored to call him my friend and I’ll miss him greatly. I send my deepest sympathies to his 

family, loved ones and the RSIC Community.” – Sparks Mayor Ed Lawson. 

“NCAI is deeply saddened to learn that Chairman Arlan D. Melendez of the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony has walked on. A dedicated 

public servant for over three decades, Chairman Melendez led his community with unwavering commitment and vision. Under his 

leadership, his tribe significantly expanded its land base, strengthened tribal health services, and pioneered an innovative tribal tax 

system known as the “Nevada system,” achievements widely recognized across Indian Country. His influence extended beyond his 

own Tribal Nation – for 31 years as Chairman, he not only served his people but all Native Americans, championing tribal sover-

eignty, economic self-determination, and the well-being of Indigenous communities. NCAI is proud to have worked alongside Chair-

man Melendez in various national initiatives, as he also served as a Western Regional Vice President and co-chaired NCAI’s Taxa-

tion Sub-Committee, helping to strengthen the tribal governance landscape. We extend our heartfelt condolences to the Melendez 

family, the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony, and all who knew and admired this remarkable leader. May Chairman Arlan Melendez’s 

memory be a blessing, and may his lifetime of service and advocacy continue to inspire future generations.” – National Congress of 

American Indians.  

“We’re saddened to hear of Chairman Arlan Melendez’s passing. In 2016, NAFOA recognized Chairman Melendez’s contributions 

to his Tribe and Indian Country with a Lifetime Achievement Award. He was a great leader and gentle man who brought great in-

sights and wisdom to NAFOA conferences. His conversations with our 2019 Leadership Summit was especially memorable to our 

young alumni. NAFOA has long valued our connection to Chairman Melendez’s community. Our organization was first incorpo-

rated in the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony, and it remains an important part of our history. We extend our condolences to his family 

and friends, the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony, and everyone who had the opportunity to know and learn from him,” stated the Native 

American Finance Officers Association.  

“Chairman Melendez will be remembered as one of the most important and impactful leaders in our region. He created stability, ac-

cess to healthcare, and economic prosperity for the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony and everyone in our community. I am so saddened 

by his passing and the County is sending love to his family, friends, and community members of the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony.” - 

Alexis Hill, Chair of the Washoe County Commission.  

Reno-Sparks Indian Colony sends their deepest sympathies and heartfelt prayers to Chairman Melendez’s family during this sad 

time.  

Chairman Melendez’s funeral services will be tomorrow, Thursday, June 26, 2025 at the Grand Sierra Resort Grand Theatre, starting 

at 11am.  

For more information about RSIC community, culture, departments, economic developments, business opportunities and services, 

go to www.rsic.org or please contact Bethany Sam, Public Relations Officer, at 775-842-2902 or at bsam@rsic.org.  

About the Reno-Sparks Indian Colony 

The Reno-Sparks Indian Colony formed a federally recognized government in 1936 under the Indian Reorganization Act. Located in 

Reno, Nev., the RSIC consists of over 1300 tribal members from three Great Basin Tribes – the Paiute, Shoshone and Washoe 

Tribes. The RSIC is a vibrant, diverse organization, which balances traditional teachings and rich culture with contemporary busi-

ness methods. Our mission is to offer opportunities for tribal members to improve their lives and enhance tribal values by making 

community programs, services, and projects available, while educating the public about our history, culture and modern lifestyle. 
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Native American Fish and Wildlife Society 
42nd Annual National Conference 

 

The 42nd Annual National Conference in Riverton, WY was a resounding success! Over 300 attendees joined us for a 

week of collaboration, connection, and cross-pollinating of ideas. We got to enjoy the beautiful land of the Wind River 

reservation and were graciously hosted by the Eastern Shoshone and Northern Arapaho Tribes. 

 

Thank you to all who were able to join us with their knowledge, passion, and energy. We're especially grateful to our in-

credible volunteers, generous silent auction donors, and the Wind River Hotel and Casino for their support. A special 

thanks to our inspiring Keynote Speaker, Leslie Shakespeare, and a huge shoutout to the dedicated team at Wind River 

Fish and Game—Wilma Wagon and Art Lawson—for their tireless efforts in making this event a success.  

 

This story can fit 100-150 words. 

The subject matter that appears in newsletters is virtually endless. You can include stories that focus on current technolo-

gies or innovations in your field. 

You may also want to note business or economic trends, or make predictions for your customers or clients. 

If the newsletter is distributed internally, you might comment upon new procedures or improvements to the business. 

Sales figures or earnings will show how your business is growing. 

Some newsletters include a column that is updated every issue, for instance, an advice column, a book review, a letter 

from the president, or an editorial. You can also profile new employees or top customers or vendors. 
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The Pyramid Lake Sprint Triathlon will take 

place at the Marina on Saturday, July 19, 2025.  

Please be on the lookout for road closures in 

the area.  





 

 Pyramid Lake Paiute Tribe 

208 Capitol Hill 

PO Box 256 

Nixon, NV 89424 

Phone: 775-574-1000 

 

To be placed on a mailing list to receive 

this newsletter, please contact Adminis-

trative Assistant Michelle Mix at:  

(775) 574-1000 ext. 1102 

Or by e-mail: 

adminassistant@plpt.nsn.us 


